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JOINT STATUS REPORT ON PUBLIC SAFETY BUILDING RENOVATION AND CONSIDERATION TO INITIATE 
A JOINT REVIEW OF THE CURRENT CONCEPTUAL DESIGN BY MEMBERS OF THE KPPCSD AND 
KENSINGTON FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT BOARDS 
 
SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATION 
 
Receive a status report on the Public Safety Building renovation project, and consider directing staff to 
schedule a public meeting consisting of two members from each of the KPPCSD and KPFD boards to 
review the project. 
  
BACKGROUND 
 
A renovation or replacement of the KFPD Public Safety Building (PSB) has been a subject of 
consideration since 2016 when a seismic evaluation by Biggs Cardosa Associates Inc., Structural 
Engineers, determined that “Because the building does not meet the latest seismic code requirements 
and due to its proximity to major earthquake faults there is the possibility that significant structural 
damage may occur with loss of life during a seismic event.” The report, dated 02/16/2016, 
recommended that “the existing building be replaced or fully evaluated based on the requirements of 
the 2013 California Building Code by a registered Structural Engineer to determine the structural framing 
elements that are deficient” and that “a replaced structure would not only perform better during an 
earthquake but address many of the operational issues of the existing station.”  It should be noted that 
the current 2019 CA building code is now two cycles beyond the 2013 version and has increased 
requirements for building life safety. 
 
Subsequent studies of the PSB evaluated numerous options to remedy the safety and operational 
deficiencies of the building. In January, 2017, the architectural firm of RossDrulisCusenbery (RDC) 
presented a “Feasibility and Master Plan Final Report” which fully assessed the existing building, site, 
programmatic space requirements, civil infrastructure (BKF Engineers), structural (IDA Structural 
Engineers), and cost estimates (Mack5 Consultants) for: 
 
1) Renovation (6K gsf at $652psf = $4M),  
2) Replacement on site (14K gsf at $579psf = $8M), or  
3) Building at a new location (19K gsf at $595psf = $11.5M).   
 
In November, 2017, a geophysical investigation report by Advanced Geological Services on the existing 
PSB site stated that “No definitive fault indications were observed…” but suggested that “…there may be 
a geologic discontinuity…along the retaining wall between the back of the firehouse parking lot and the 
neighbor’s yard.” A further report by Rockridge Geotechnical in January 2018 stated that, “The location 
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of the suspected fault and resulting setbacks are expected to significantly limit the potential of 
extending the footprint of the proposed building to the eastern property line.” 
 
At a KFPD board meeting on 09/11/2019, RDC presented a summary of the thirteen schemes studied to 
date which referenced a “Conceptual Retrofit Design” that included an explanation of the Alquist-Priolo 
Earthquake Zone Act.  The Act “…prohibits the location of developments and structures for human 
occupancy across the traces of active faults” and limits alterations or additions of existing buildings on 
such sites to 50% of the value of the structure.  RDC’s presentation detailed all the areas of both the Fire 
Department and the Police Department which are deficient and do not meet standards and practice 
codes for contemporary levels of service.  The RDC recommendation, based on solving both the seismic 
vulnerability and the inadequate facilities for both departments, was to renovate the PSB for use by the 
Fire Department and to find safe and appropriate space for the Police Department elsewhere. 
 
Before proceeding with this recommendation, the KPPCSD Board pursued the idea of having RDC 
develop a design that would house both the Fire and Police departments in the PSB, and the Board 
worked with the Fire District for permission to engage RDC to explore this possibility.  
 
At its meeting of January 23, 2020, the KPPCSD Board, with the concurrence of the KFPD, approved an 
agreement with RDC in the amount of $15,673 for their firm to develop a design for the renovation of 
the Public Safety Building that could accommodate space needs of both KFPD and the KPPCSD Police 
Department.  It was understood that there was no guarantee that this work by RDC would result in a 
feasible design, but the Board majority felt that it was worthwhile to fund this additional work. 
 
During the course of the work by RDC, several technical design issues arose that required additional 
analysis and meeting(s) with the Contra Costa County Building Official.  These issues involved 
accessibility and seismic requirements for the renovated Public Safety Building, and were outside of the 
original scope of work contracted for by KPPCSD.  To continue this architectural analysis, the KPPCSD 
provided additional funding for an Extra Service Request (ESR 001), with the cost of that ESR split evenly 
with the Fire District.  The cost to each agency was approximately $13,000. 
 
On September 17, 2020, KPPCSD and KFPD staff received from the architect the draft conceptual plans 
for a new “Option D” for the renovated Public Safety Building.  This conceptual plan incorporated an 
elevator and a wheelchair lift, and redesigned space on the ground floor to improve the layout of the 
Kensington Police Department based on prior comments from the department.  The plan also 
incorporated an altered layout for the apparatus bays and support spaces.  This conceptual design 
enclosed the outdoor deck area, and included modifications to meet accessibility codes. 
 
Neither the Fire District nor the Police Department staff found design “Option D” to be completely 
acceptable, and both KPPCSD staff and Fire District staff participated in discussions with the architect to 
review their specific concerns associated with the conceptual design. At the November 11th, 2020, 
regular board meeting of the KFPD, the directors approved closing out RDC’s ESR007, effectively pausing 
any further work in lieu of the concerns expressed. 
 
CURRENT STATUS OF BUILDING DESIGN 
 
Following several additional discussions independent of RDC in December 2020 that included the 
KPPCSD General Manager Bill Lindsay, KFPD General Manager Bill Hansell, Police Chief Walt Schuld, and 
Fire Chief Michael Pigoni, Mr. Hansell made revisions to the prior conceptual Option D plan (attached) 
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that attempted to address concerns by each of the chiefs.  Both Chief Pigoni and Chief Schuld have 
prepared written comments reflecting the difficulties in developing a conceptual design that meets the 
facility requirements of both departments.  These comments are attached to this report.  The managers 
and chiefs briefly discussed alternatives that would solve the space constraints of renovating the existing 
building, but, at this juncture, staff believes that it is important to receive a policy review by board 
members from each of the agencies so that there is an understanding at the governance level of what 
facility needs can and cannot be addressed through renovation of the Public Safety Building within the 
existing building footprint.  Specifically, the general managers believe that the boards should authorize 
staff to schedule a joint committee consisting of two members of each board to review the status of the 
project in detail.  (It may be noted that each board previously appointed a committee that could serve 
this purpose.) 
 
While the agenda, format and objectives need to be more fully developed, the concept for a joint 
committee or board meeting is as follows: 
 
• The meeting would be a public meeting; 

  
• No decisions would be made at the meeting; it would involve a workshop-style presentation and 

discussion by members of both Boards to gather information needed for future, separate decision-
making by each of the respective Boards; 
 

• The meeting would be jointly facilitated by the interim general managers from both agencies; 
 
• The workshop would include a presentation by KFPD General Manager Hansell, and police and fire 

staff, that would provide information on issues that are common to both agencies: 
 

o Overview and history of the project; 
o Review of initial design objectives; 
o Current status, including conceptual designs; 
o Feasibility of pursuing joint occupancy in the PSB; 
o Alternatives to joint occupancy in the PSB (if applicable); 
o Recommended process for closure on a final conceptual design; 
o Preliminary project schedule; and 
o Project budget estimate. 

 
The above is meant only to be a tentative listing of topics to be addressed. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Receive a status report on the Public Safety Building renovation project, and consider directing staff to 
schedule a public meeting consisting of two members from each of the KPPCSD and KPFD boards to 
review the project. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT 
 
There is no significant additional fiscal impact associated with the recommended action described in this 
report. 
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ATTACHMENTS 
 
• Current analysis of the renovated Kensington Public Safety Building as prepared by KFPD General 

Manager Bill Hansell 
• Memorandum from KFPD Fire Chief Pigoni Regarding Public Safety Building Design 
• Memorandum from KPPCSD Police Chief Walter Schuld Regarding Public Safety Building Design 
 
SUBMITTED BY:  
 
Bill Lindsay 
Interim General Manager, KPPCSD 
 
And 
 
Bill Hansell 
General Manager, KFPD  
 


